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Egypt – Researched and compiled by the Refugee Documentation 
Centre of Ireland on 11 April 2016 
 
Any media reports regarding treatment  of evaders of compulsory 
military service. is there compulsory military service at 20 years of age & 
penalties for evasion 
 

The Central Intelligence Agency’s World Factbook page on military service 
contains the following entry for Egypt: 
 

“18-30 years of age for male conscript military service; service obligation - 18-
36 months, followed by a 9-year reserve obligation; voluntary enlistment 
possible from age 16” (Central Intelligence Agency (2012) The World 
Factbook: Military Service Age And Obligation – Egypt) 

 

A country report on Egypt published by War Resisters International, in a 
paragraph headed “military service”, states: 
 

“All men between 18 and 30 are liable for military service, which lasts for 3 
years. Graduated students serve for a period of 18 months. After serving, 
conscripts belong to the reserves for 7 years.” (War Resisters International 
(21 July 1998) Country report and updates: Egypt) 

 

In a paragraph headed “penalties” this report states: 
 

“Refusal to perform military service is punishable by a year's imprisonment 
and a fine. Also they may be punished by a prolongation of their military 
service for one year in the case of graduated students and for three years in 
other cases. Draft evaders and deserters who have fled abroad cannot renew 
their passports.” (ibid) 

 

A report on Egypt published by Child Soldiers International, in a paragraph 
headed “National recruitment legislation and practice”, states: 
 

“Major constitutional amendments in March 2007 did not affect military 
service, which, in accordance with Article 58 of the constitution and Article 1 
of the 1980 Military and National Service Act, remained compulsory for men 
aged between 18 and 30. Standard military service lasted three years; lesser 
terms were stipulated for those with certain types of education, such as higher 
education graduates.” (Child Soldiers International (20 May 2008) Child 
Soldiers Global Report 2008 – Egypt) 

 

A query response published by the Bundesamt für migration und flüchtige of 
Germany, in answer to the question “What can the husband expect in terms of 
military punishment for deserting his post?”, states: 
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“The Military and National Service Act number 127 of 1980, article 49 states 
that any person exceeding 30 years or 31 years (according to the case 
situation) and had deliberately skipped the examination process or the military 
recruitment shall be subject to imprisonment for up to two years or a penalty 
of not less than 500 Egyptian pounds and not more than 1,000 Egyptian 
pounds (approx. 60-120 EUR) or both. Under article 35 of the same Law 
when the person obligated to the Military and National Service turns 42, the 
determined period for the right of prosecution will be dropped. According to 
this, a person who left without the authorization of the military can apply to the 
military recruitment and turn himself in and a criminal proceeding will be 
initiated and a military tribunal. Usually the court chooses the penalty. The 
right of prosecution drops only 3 years after the person turns 42.” (Bundesamt 
für migration und flüchtige (BAMF) (11 December 2014) A family with two 
children would like to return to Cairo, Egypt. The husband left without 
authorization from the military. 2. What can the husband expect in terms of 
military punishment for deserting his post?) 

 

An article published by the Washington-based media site Al-Monitor states: 
 

“On the face of it, the only guaranteed route for a desperate Egyptian youth to 
avoid conscription is to leave the country or agree to confinement in a prison 
cell for two years. Maikel Nabil, a conscientious objector, told Al-Monitor, 
‘There are hundreds of people in prisons in Egypt for avoiding conscription. 
When I was in prison in 2011, I met at least 30 people imprisoned for avoiding 
service.” Nabil refused to be enlisted in 2009, becoming the first known 
Egyptian in recent times to object to conscription on pacifist grounds. While 
stuck in legal limbo, he launched the No for Compulsory Military Service 
Movement. He was detained five times for publicly campaigning and refusing 
to serve and was ultimately handed a two-year prison sentence for insulting 
the military. A lack of transparency in Egypt’s state institutions makes it hard 
to obtain concrete figures on the number of conscripts enlisted each year, 
how many evade service and how many end up in prison.” (Al-Monitor (22 
July 2015) Egypt's draft dodgers) 

 

This response was prepared after researching publicly accessible information 
currently available to the Research and Information Unit within time 
constraints. This response is not and does not purport to be conclusive as to 
the merit of any particular claim to refugee status or asylum. Please read in 
full all documents referred to. 
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